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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




February 10, 2014
Present:  Commissioners Christie, Hersh, Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Accountant Johnson and Executive Assistant Lemire 
Also Present: Anthony DiLuzio, Olin Lathrop, Jim Simko

The meeting was called to order at 7:02 p.m.
MINUTES

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF JANUARY 13, 2014.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES 

Mr. Kelly noted that the land swap with the town (the old MacGregor parcel for a portion on 23 Station Avenue closest to Broadmeadow) will be on the Selectmen’s agenda for the February 24, 2014 meeting. 

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the general contractor bid results for GELD’s new office and garage facilities. He distributed the lowest seven bids received for the project.  He also distributed the bid results from the July 2013 RPF (when all bids came in over budget) for comparison. 

He introduced Anthony DiLuzio, Vice President of CDR Maguire, the architect for the GELD building project and asked for his professional perspective.  Mr. DiLuzio noted that his principal architect for the project, Fabrizio Caruso, had attempted to contact all of the references of the low bidder and the responses for the contacted references were all favorable.  Mr. Caruso left messages for the remaining references and is awaiting responses. They also discussed the Division of Capital Asset Management and Maintenance (DCAMM) which manages the capital construction projects in Massachusetts and maintains report card surveys on the General Contractors that are awarded the projects.  The low bidder – New England Builders & Contractors Inc. – has a DCAMM rating of 93 (out of 100).  The Board asked Mr. Kelly to take a trip to DCAMM in Boston and view/analyze the comparable size projects for the low bidder.  Mr. Kelly agreed.
Mr. Kelly mentioned that GELD’s project manager (PM) has also done business with the low bidder in the past and is comfortable working them.  The PM recommends that GELD request to work with a specific principal within the company.
MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Mr. Kelly reminded the Board of the upcoming Spring Town Meeting on April 28 and the elections on May 20.  He noted 49 signatures are due by April 1 at 5:00 p.m. for the open seat on the Light Board.
 Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the residential and commercial rate comparisons for January through December 2013.  GELD ended the year with the seventh lowest residential rate for a 750 kWh bill and third lowest rate for a 500 kWh bill.    
To date, 683 customers have opted to receive their bills electronically and not receive a paper bill which is a 15% savings in postage.

18 new poles were installed in February 2014. The total number of poles replaced to date in 2013 is 21.  
Cash is steady but down slightly.   The outlook for January, February and March is not favorable at this time.
KWh sales for January were up 3.71% for 2014.  
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report. There were multiple call outs and one outage since the last meeting.
The number of Dig Safes was minimal for a total of 10 Dig Safes for the month.
A listing of the past seven years of year-end aged arrears was distributed.  Mr. Kelly noted that Ms. Cronin does an excellent job in collections and working with customers to resolve payment issues – this has resulted in low arrears year after year.
POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Kelly distributed the Market Outlook for on-peak power and natural gas prices for Monday, February 10, 2014 to show the price volatility.  He also noted the peak prices for December 2013, as well as January & February (to date) 2014.  He explained that the decision for GELD to lock into 83% of the predicted power purchases for the winter months proved to be prudent.  Mr. Kelly recommends locking into a 95% hedge for winter months for the next couple of years due to transmission constraints in New England.

Mr. Kelly would like to wait until spring before making any power purchase recommendations. The Board agreed.
CAPITAL BUDGET
The Board was updated on the upcoming capital expenditures. 
1) Mr. Kelly will issue an RFP for the fourth circuit getaway cable because the lowest bid came in at $26,000.  
2) A new pickup truck for the foreman will be purchased and the meterman will obtain the foreman’s current truck.  The meterman’s truck is heavily worn.  Mr. Kelly is getting quotes from Chevy, Ford, and GMC.  The Board asked Mr. Kelly to also get a quote from Toyota.  Mr. Kelly agreed. 

3) Mr. Kelly is holding off on a large truck purchase until the assistant foreman makes a decision about his future employment. GELD may not need another truck if he leaves GELD.
TRENDS STRATEGY 

There were no new trends strategies to discuss, but Mr. Lindemer informed the Board that looking at shale oil and shale gas activity for this year and next – there will be a lot more activity than people expect – he believes the U.S. will be flooded with shale gas and shale oil.
Mr. Hersh asked when the Seabrook Nuclear Power Plant license expires.  Mr. Kelly said he would check and inform the Board.

SOLAR UPDATE 

The Board was updated on the progress regarding the potential solar agreement through Investar LLC.  Attorney Scobbo is still working on the proposed Purchase Power Agreement (PPA) and it should be complete within the next few weeks. 

Mr. Kelly notified the Board that GELD will present the solar plan at the March 6 Planning Board meeting.  Natural Heritage has been a little unresponsive lately due to their lead person being out of the office on sick leave.  However, Mr. Kelly is confident that between the Sandy Pond and Nate Nutting sites, GELD will be able to coordinate a solar farm at a favorable power price.  Mr. Kelly also noted that he is working with National Grid to see if GELD can trim their easement area on the Sandy Pond Road site to create an even larger solar array. He will keep the Board updated on the progress.
GROTON DUNSTABLE SCHOOL COMMITTEE

Mr. Kelly shared an email he received from the Chairman of the School Committee, Alison Manugian.  The subject was the financial difficulty the school district is facing and how GELD might be able to assist in the “situation”.  Mr. Kelly informed the Board that there may be grants available that would benefit both GELD and the school district in regards to energy efficiency.  The Board was open to discussing the possibilities and agreed to continue discussions at a future meeting.  Mr. Kelly will look into the possible grants available and update the Board on his findings.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 

No new/other business
It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 10, 2014 at 

7:00 p.m. 
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 8:16 p.m.
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